
 
 
 

 
 

Record of Cabinet decisions  

 

Tuesday, 13 June 2023 

7.00pm to 8.43pm 
 

Date of publication: 15 June 2023 

 
Subject to call-in these decisions will be effective from 23 June 2023 

The record of decisions is subject to approval at the next meeting of the Cabinet 
 

Present: Councillor Vince Maple Leader of the Council 
 Councillor Teresa Murray Deputy Leader of the Council 
 Councillor Tracy Coombs Portfolio Holder for Education 
 Councillor Simon Curry Portfolio Holder for Climate Change and 

Strategic Regeneration 
 Councillor Lauren Edwards Portfolio Holder for Economic and Social 

Regeneration and Inward Investment 
 Councillor Naushabah Khan Portfolio Holder for Housing and Property 
 Councillor Harinder Mahil Portfolio Holder for Heritage, Culture and 

Leisure 
 Councillor Tristan Osborne Portfolio Holder for Community Safety and 

Enforcement 
 Councillor Zoë Van Dyke Portfolio Holder for Business Management 

 
In Attendance: Neil Davies, Chief Executive 

Richard Hicks, Director of Place and Deputy Chief Executive 

Vicky Nutley, Head of Legal Services 
Jon Pitt, Democratic Services Officer 

Phil Watts, Chief Operating Officer 
 

 
Apologies for absence 

 

An apology for absence was received from Councillor Price.  

 
Leader's Announcement 
 

The Leader said that his thoughts were with those who had been affected by the 
incidents that had taken place in Nottingham earlier in the day. He also thanked 
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Council officers for all the support provided to the new administration since the May 
local elections. 

 
Record of decisions 

 

It was noted that following the local elections, which had taken place on 4 May 2023, 
a new administration had been formed and it had been decided that the GP Access 

Task Group report, which had been presented to the Cabinet at its meeting on 4 
April 2023 would be resubmitted to the Cabinet for consideration of the 

recommendations. 
 
The record of the decisions from the Cabinet meeting held on 4 April 2023 was 

agreed by the Cabinet and signed by the Leader as correct. 
 
Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests and Other Significant Interests 
 

Disclosable pecuniary interests 

  
There were none. 

  
Other significant interests (OSIs) 
  

There were none. 
  

Other interests 
  
There were none. 

 
GP Access Task Group 

 
Background: 

This report asked the Cabinet to reconsider the GP Access Task Group report, which 

included 14 recommendations aimed at improving the workforce capacity across 
primary care in Medway to ensure patients would receive better access and 

outcomes for their health needs. 
 
The report had initially been submitted to the Health and Adult Social Care Overview 

and Scrutiny Committee on 12 January 2023. The Committee had decided not to 
submit the report to Cabinet and that the report and its interim recommendations 

would be revisited in summer 2023 when the work can be completed with more GP 
engagement. 
 

At its next meeting on 9 March, following a Member’s item, five members of the 
Committee gave support for a minority view on the basis that they did not agree with 

the view that the report’s findings were insufficient. The Cabinet, was therefore, 
asked to consider the report at its meeting on 4 April 2023. 
  

On 4 April, the Cabinet considered the report, which set out the minority view. At that 
meeting the Cabinet noted the report and agreed that the Task Group report and its 
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draft recommendations be revisited in Summer 2023 to enable completion of the 
work, including further engagement with GPs and that the completed Task Group 

report be presented to a future Cabinet meeting. 
 

It was noted that following the local elections, which had taken place on 4 May 2023, 
a new administration had been formed and it had been decided that the GP Access 
Task Group report, which had been presented to the Cabinet at its meeting on 4 

April 2023 would be resubmitted to the Cabinet for consideration of the 
recommendations. 

 
The GP Access Task Group interim report was attached at Appendix 1 to the report. 
A Diversity Impact Assessment had been undertaken in relation to the 14 

recommendations made by the Task Group. This was attached at Appendix 2 to the 
report.  

 
The Deputy Leader thanked all staff and those in the health community who had 
supported and informed the Task Group for their commitment to a diligent and 

thorough piece of work undertaken at a time when Primary Care had been very 
challenged by patient demand and workforce recruitment. 

 
Decision 
number: 

Decision: 
  

65/2023 The Cabinet agreed that the Kent and Medway 
Integrated Care Board be requested to offer 

appropriate training and support to practice staff, in 
particular reception staff to enable them to signpost 
and support patients without digital access or with 

low digital literacy to enable them to book GP and 
other primary care appointments. 

66/2023 Recognising that Medway residents need to be 
supported towards improving their digital literacy 
skills, thereby enabling more people to access the 

right advice and/or services across the whole system 
to suit their health and care needs, Cabinet agreed: 

 

 That the Council review and revive the digital 
inclusion programme. 

 That the Council (in partnership with K&M ICB) 
raise awareness of Medway Council’s digital 

literacy courses across the health and social 
care networks so that patients can be 
signposted by primary care and social care 

settings. 

67/2023  Recognising that there may be additional 

opportunities within the Council to assist the K&M 
ICB/NHS in maximising its reach within the 
community, the Cabinet agreed that the Council 

(subject to resources being available), led by the 
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communications team, assist the K&M ICB/NHS in 
resharing messages issued by the NHS on Medway 

channels and in schools concentrating on the 
following key areas: 

 

 Raising awareness of the multidisciplinary 
teams that make up General Practice (the 

different roles and what each does). 

 Using engagement opportunities to inform and 

encourage people on how to access help in 
different ways, supporting them to take 

ownership and make decisions about the care 
they need, and signposting them as seeing a 
GP may not always be the best option. For 

instance, GP online, NHS 111 appointments, 
pharmacy, the NHS App, First Contact 

Physiotherapy, Social prescribers can be 
appropriate alternatives.  

 Raising awareness about social prescribing 

services in Medway and how they can be 
accessed. 

 Raising awareness about Patient Participation 
Groups and encouraging members of the 
public to join their practice’s PPG in order to 

have a voice and inform their practices on what 
matters most to them and identify solutions to 

problems they face. 

 Assist with encouraging the uptake of 

screening and immunisation programmes in 
areas of low uptake across Medway, 
specifically childhood immunisations ensuring 

there is enough provision to meet demand. 

 Tailoring PSE programmes in schools to inform 

and empower young people to better 
understand the range of health and care 
services available to them and how to access 

these services.   

 Utilise Medway Matters to communicate the 

above messages, reaching patients who are not 
generally active online.  

68/2023 The Cabinet agreed to request that the K&M ICB 

supports Primary Care Networks (PCN’s) in recruiting 
additional roles (i.e., allied health professional such 

as mental health practitioners, physiotherapists). This 
will allow GPs to devote resources and time to 
support patients and deal with issues that GPs are 

uniquely best placed to resolve. 
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69/2023 
 

The Cabinet agreed to request that the K&M ICB 
collates and shares best practice amongst surgeries, 

that can enhance practice efficiency and the quality of 
care provided to patients (areas including Primary 

Care Team dynamics, telephone systems, use of 
Community Pharmacy Consultation Service etc.). 

70/2023 
 

The Cabinet agreed to request the K&M ICB provide 
training to receptionists across Medway in the 
following areas: 

 

 Patient compassion training. 

 Efficient and effective use of technology 
(computer terminals and answering of phone 

calls). 

 Majority of administrative duties so that tasks 
that only need actioning by a GP are passed 

onto to them. 
 

71/2023 The Cabinet agreed to request the Kent and Medway 

Local Pharmaceutical Committee (community 
pharmacies) and the Kent Local Medical Committee 

(general practices) work together and align in the 
following areas to provide the best and most efficient 
care for patients: 

 

 Pharmacy Prescribing. 

 Clinical Pathways. 

 Workforce Planning including ICT compatibility 

and connectivity. 

 Signposting patients in General Practices to 
Local and National Commissioning services 

provided by community pharmacies. 

72/2023 The Cabinet agreed that the Public Health team 

provide an annual update of the Medway Social 
Prescribing Plan to the Health and Adult Social Care 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee. 

73/2023 The Cabinet agreed to request the K&M ICB that the 
ICB ensures that GP practices are following BMA’s 

safe working in general practice guidelines and 
providing the necessary support for GPs to be able to 
continue delivering safe patient care whilst 

preserving their wellbeing and health. 
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74/2023 The Cabinet agreed to request the K&M ICB to 

investigate how online consultations are being 
utilised in General Practices and share best practices 

with other practices for improvements/adoption. 

75/2023 The Cabinet agreed to request the K&M ICB to 
support all PCNs and general practices to ensure they 

are making the best use of technology. This includes 
having an efficient telephone system to manage their 

calls and being shown the advantages of having 
telephone hubs across a PCN to pool resources and 
provide a more effective and efficient call answering 

service (such as that seen at the St Mary’s Island 
Practice). 

76/2023 The Cabinet agreed to request the K&M ICB to ensure 
patients can access the right services (GP 
appointments, preventative programmes, social 

prescribers etc.) to suit their health and care needs by 
supplying practices with the necessary technological 

infrastructure (I.e., computer terminals). 

77/2023 As other parts of primary care system including 
community pharmacies are going to be playing a 

critical role in relieving pressures on General 
Practices, ICT interface and integration across the 

system is key to enabling an integrated system that 
allows for clear communication of a patient’s medical 
records (including referrals, prescriptions, outcomes 

of tests and assessments, feedback to clinicians). 
Therefore, the Cabinet agreed to request that the ICB 

explore funding opportunities for ICT integration, to 
increase compatibility and connectivity between IT 
systems and to enable a more efficient and adequate 

provision of healthcare services. 

78/2023 The Cabinet agreed to make representations to 

Central Government to consider the need to: 
 

 Increase the proportion of training practices 

and GP educational and clinical supervisors. 

 Increase the quantity of undergraduate 

teaching in general practice. 

 Review funding into undergraduate placements 

in general practice. 

 Review the career structure and pathways for 
GPs interested in undergraduate medical 

education or clinical research. 
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Reasons: 

 
The recommendations were aimed at improving the workforce capacity across 

primary care in Medway to ensure patients receive better access and outcomes for 
their health needs. 
 
Referral from Business Support Overview and Scrutiny Committee - Housing 
Infrastructure Fund 

 
Background: 

This report set out a referral to the Cabinet from the Business Support Overview and 

Scrutiny Committee meeting held on 30 March 2023. This related to the Housing 
Infrastructure Fund (HIF), in light of the decision to pause the rail element of the 

HIF scheme and concerns over the related Grampian agreement in place for the 
housing developments. The report set out responses in relation to information about 
the progression of the HIF work that had been requested by the Committee. 

 
It was noted that in May 2023, the Council had been informed by Homes England 

that it was recommending that funding for Medway’s HIF, which had been granted to 
support the Future Hoo project, be withdrawn from the national HIF programme. This 
was despite reassurance provided that the project would be delivered. A letter had 

been received on 9 June 2023 confirming the Homes England recommendation, with 
a final decision due to be made by the Department for Levelling Up, Housing and 

Communities. Should the funding be withdrawn, this would be a loss of £170million 
and would seriously compromise the Council’s ability to deliver a sustainable 
community for the Hoo Peninsula, wider north Kent marshes and the delivery of the 

Local Plan. 
 

It was referenced during discussion that the Council had not previously been able to 
deliver a Local Plan and that this was considered likely to have influenced the 
Homes England recommendation. All efforts would be made to persuade Homes 

England and the Department not to withdraw the funding. The Leader of the Council 
had written to the Minister responsible for HIF in the Department for Levelling Up, 

Housing and Communities to request an urgent meeting. 
 
Decision 

number: 
  

Decision: 

  

 The Cabinet noted the officer responses to the 
requests made to officers by the Business Support 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee, as set out in 

paragraphs 3.2 to 3.4 of the report. 

79/2023 Noting the officer comments set out at paragraphs 3.1 

to 3.6.2 of the report, the Cabinet agreed the following 
requests as made by the Business Support Overview 
and Scrutiny Committee: 
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i) A commitment to revisiting the consultation 
process if changes are proposed. 

ii) Provision of a refreshed governance structure 
for the project going forward to include the 

relevant community groups such as councillors, 
parish councillors and other community groups. 

 

Reasons: 

 

The Business Support Overview and Scrutiny Committee has made this 
recommendation to Cabinet in accordance with its entitlement, under the Council’s 
Constitution, to make recommendations to Cabinet arising from the outcome of the 

scrutiny process (Constitution – Articles of the Constitution - Chapter 2, Article 6, 
Paragraph 6.4). Cabinet is, therefore, was required to consider its response. 

 
Revenue and Capital Budget Outturn and Annual Write Off Report 2022/23 
 

Background: 
 

This report provided details of the final revenue and capital outturn position for the 
financial year ended 31 March 2023. These figures would form part of the Council’s 
Statement of Accounts, which would be presented to the Audit Committee following 

the completion of the External Audit. 
 

The report advised that at its meeting on 24 February 2022, the Council had set a 
total budget requirement of £351.982million for 2022/23. Since the budget had been 
approved, additional grant funding had been received, primarily related to Council 

Tax Support for Energy Bills, taking the final revenue outturn budget requirement to 
a total of £386.353million.  

 
The Capital Programme for 2022/23 and beyond had also been agreed by Council 
on 24 February 2022, at £430.712million. Additions and removals made during the 

year had resulted in a final capital outturn budget of £476.257million. 
 

The report also presented a summary of debts written off during the 2022/23 
financial year in line with the constitutional requirement to submit a report to Cabinet 
on an annual basis setting out details of all debt written off. 

 
It was noted that the report set out the outturn of the budget and spending of the 

previous Council administration rather than the current administration which had 
been formed following the local elections held on 4 May 2023. 
 

Decision 
number: 

  

Decision: 
  

 
The Cabinet noted the 2022/23 revenue and capital 
outturn position.  
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80/2023 The Cabinet recommended to Full Council the 
addition of a total of £40,000 to the Wayfield Primary 

scheme, to be funded from the Basic Needs Grant 
2023/24, noting that Cabinet had recommended to 

Council an addition of £25,000 at its meeting on 7 
February 2023, which would form part of this £40,000 
approval. 

 
Reasons: 

 
Cabinet is the body charged with the executive management of the Council’s budget 
and it is therefore important for the final outturn to be reported to Cabinet. 

 
Council Plan Performance Monitoring Report and Strategic Risk Summary - 

Quarter 4 2022/23 
 
Background: 

 

This report provided details of how the Council had performed during quarter 4 in 

2022/23 against the Council’s three priorities and the actions being taken to improve 
performance. The report also presented the quarter 4 review of strategic risks. Two 
new risks were proposed to be added to the Strategic Risk Register, MedPay 

Review; and Recruitment and Retention. One risk was proposed to be removed from 
the Strategic Risk Register, SR49 Income Reduction due to Covid-19. 

 
There were 51 Council Plan measures for 2022/23, of which it was possible to report 
on 49 as the data for one measure was not available this quarter and one measure 

was data only. In summary, 28 out of the 49 measures reported on met or exceeded 
target, four were slightly below target and 17 were significantly below target. 

  
The report was due to be considered by the Overview and Scrutiny Committees 
during June and July 2023. 

 
Decision 

number: 
  

Decision: 

  

 
The Cabinet noted the Quarter 4 2022/23 performance 

against the measures used to monitor progress 
against the Council’s priorities.  

81/2023 The Cabinet agreed the Strategic Risk Summary set 
out at Appendix 4 to the report. 
 

Reasons: 

 

Regular monitoring of performance and risks by management and Members is best 
practice and ensures achievement of corporate objectives. 
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Kyndi Performance Report 
 

Background: 

 

This report provided the Cabinet with a review of Kyndi’s performance, for Quarters 2 
to 4 of the financial year 2022-23. It was accompanied by an update on the 
company’s achievements and financial performance prepared by the Chief Executive 

at Kyndi.  
 

The report highlighted that, subject to final accounts, Kyndi’s year-end forecast for 
2022-2023 was Revenue of £2,537,000 and Net Profit of £170,000. 
 

It was noted that there was an ongoing criminal investigation in relation to Kyndi and 
that outcomes would be reported to the Audit Committee and to the Business 

Support Overview and Scrutiny Committee at the appropriate time. 
 
Decision 

number: 
  

Decision: 

  

 The Cabinet noted the progress update on Kyndi’s 
trading performance from July 2022 (Quarter Two) to 
March 2023 (Quarter Four) for financial year 2022- 

2023. 

Reasons: 

 
When Cabinet agreed to establish Kyndi (previously MCG) it was also agreed that 
regular monitoring reports would be provided to Cabinet. 

 
Gateway 1 Procurement Commencement:  Health Visiting and School Nursing 

Service 
 
Background: 

 

This report requested the Cabinet’s agreement to commence the procurement of 

the Medway Health Visiting and School Nursing (0-19) contract.  
 
The report had previously been considered by the Procurement Board. It was 

proposed to undertake an open market procurement using an invitation to tender 
process. This would enable the market to be tested and a service specification 

informed by the interested providers to be drafted. 
  
Decision 

number: 
  

Decision: 

  

82/2023 The Cabinet approved the procurement 
commencement of the Health Visiting and School 
nursing service as per the preferred option identified 

in paragraphs 4.2.5 and 4.3.1 of the report. 
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Reasons: 
 

A competitive dialogue process will enable Public Health and Category Management 
to identify risks within the procurement at the earliest opportunity. It will engage with 

providers who will be expected to design the service for, or less than the maximum 
budget value. The dialogue will mean that providers are involved in the process, and 
it is likely to reduce the destabilising the re-procurement will bring. 

 
The competitive dialogue is likely to maximise value and impact for money. This is 

because providers will know what is achievable and where priority should be placed. 
 
Gateway 3 Contract Award: Intermediate Care and Reablement Service 

 
Background: 

 

This report requested that the Cabinet approve the award of a contract for the 
Intermediate Care and Reablement Service, following a procurement process.  

 
The report had previously been considered by the Procurement Board. The report 

explained that Procurement Board had supported the award of Lot 1 to the bidder 
who had been evaluated as the most economically advantageous against the 
Council’s award criteria. The Council had received no compliant bids for Lot 2 and 

therefore could not proceed to award a contract for this Lot.  
 

An Exempt Appendix set out key information in respect of financial analysis, the 
tender process and evaluation and made a recommendation to award a contract for 
Lot 1.  

  
The Council’s decision to award these contracts would be subject to observing the 

procurement standstill period of a minimum of 10 days in accordance with the 
requirements of the Public Contracts Regulations 2015. The Council would be 
unable to conclude the framework agreement before the end of the standstill period. 

 
Decision 

number: 
  

Decision: 

  

83/2023 The Cabinet agreed to award the contract for Lot 1 to 

Medway Community Healthcare as they had been 
evaluated as the most economically advantageous 

against the Council’s award criteria as per the 
evaluation spreadsheet contained within 3.1 of the 
Exempt Appendix. 

84/2023 The Cabinet agreed not to award Lot 2 to the sole 
bidder as they had not been evaluated as 

economically advantageous against the Council’s 
award criteria as per the evaluation spreadsheet 
contained within 3.1 of the Exempt Appendix. 
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85/2023 In relation to Lot 2, the Cabinet agreed to instruct 
officers to progress discussions, as detailed in 

paragraph 3.2.8.1 of the report, with the winning 
bidder of Lot 1 (Medway Community Healthcare). 

86/2023 Subject to the varied award of Lot 2 therapy being 
viable, the Cabinet agreed to delegate authority to the 
Director of Public Health, in consultation with the 

Monitoring Officer and the Deputy Leader of the 
Council to award the services contained within Lot 2 

to the winning bidder of Lot 1 (Medway Community 
Healthcare) as a variation to the awarded contract. 

87/2023 Subject to conversation pursuant to decision number 

84/2023 not being viable, the Cabinet approved Option 
2 for Lot 2, as detailed in paragraph 3.2.8.2 of the 

report. 

 
Reasons: 

 
The provision of intermediate care and reablement is a statutory obligation which 

Medway Council must comply with as set out in The Care Act 2014 (Section 2); the 
Care and Support (Preventing Needs for Care and Support) Regulations 2014 and 
the Care and Support (Charging and Assessment of Resources) Regulations 2014 

Section 3(3). 
 

Ensuring the provision of a high quality commissioned Intermediate Care and 
Reablement Service (ICRS) aligns with central government guidance and local 
partnership priorities. 
 
 

 
…………………………. 
Leader of the Council 

 
………………………… 

Date 

 
 
Jon Pitt, Democratic Services Officer/Teri Reynolds, Democratic Services 
Officer 

 
Telephone:  01634 332715/332104 
Email:  democratic.services@medway.gov.uk 
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